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KEY STATS  

Ticker EMBRAC B 
 Market First North 
Stockholm 
 
 
 

Share Price (SEK) 78.5 
 Market Cap (MSEK) 80 283 
 Net Cash 21E (MSEK) 8 000 
 Free Float 61 % 
 
 

Avg. daily volume (‘000) <1 
 

BEAR BASE BULL 
97 
 

155 
 

175 
 

KEY FINANCIALS (SEKm) 
 
 
 

19/20 20/21 21/22E 22/23E 
Net sales 5 250 9 024 17 195 20 860 
EBITDA 1 822 3 985 7 345 9 823 
Op EBIT 1 033 2 871 5 540  7 293 

 
EV/Sales 4.8 8 4.2 3.5 
EV/Op EBIT 72.6 25 13 10 

ANALYSTS 

Tomas Otterbeck 
tomas.otterbeck@redeye.se 
Danesh Zare 
danesh.zare@redeye.se 

Premium at a Discount 
Increased diversification through mobile and strong back catalog 

Mobile and back catalog will drive sales in Q2’21/22 as new game releases will be limited 

(finalized game development of SEK 225-275m). We expect mobile to account for 29% of 

sales from Games in the quarter, up from 24% in the previous quarter. Long-term, we 

expect mobile to account for ~30% of Games sales in ‘22/23E. The ever growing back-

catalog is larger than ever and generated SEK 2,333m in sales last quarter, driving up the 

op. EBIT margin to 37%. We expect OPEX to increase somewhat due to the increase spend 

in user acquisition (UA) in the mobile segment. 

 

Finalized game development is set to explode in 21/22 

FY’21/22 will be very back-end loaded as finalized game development in Q4’21/22 will 

amount to SEK 2,000-2,300m, compared to SEK 2,875-3,325m for the full year. Which also 

poses a delay risk. Possibly pushing a significant share of revenues into FY’22/23E. Albeit, 

it does not matter for the investor with a long-term perspective. The greatest risk would be 

to release an unfinished product. However, we believe Embracer values quality over 

everything else and see little risk of this happening. 

 

Additional M&A 

There is plenty of more room for further M&A, with roughly SEK 8bn in net cash and SEK 

~17bn including credit facilities. Valuations of gaming companies have increased in the 

private market, due to the increased M&A activity in the sector. But we believe Embracer 

will stay prudent, by not competing on price but rather other qualities. 

 

Valuation at historical lows, fundamentals at historical highs 

Embracer is trading at ‘21/22E EV/Op. EBIT of ~13x even though the Company is nearing 

its biggest quarter ever and has the largest pipeline it has ever had (180 games in 

development) and ongoing game development projects amounting to SEK ~4bn (~2.3bn), 

up 68% from a year ago. Embracer is trading below our Bear Case of SEK 97, despite its 

outlook looking very bright. 
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Business as Usual 

Diversification through mobile 
Q2’21/22 will rely mainly on back catalog sales as completed games are expected to be relatively low in the quarter. 

However, mobile gaming will also contribute to the quarter and we expect Easybrain and DECA to perform well. 

Albeit, Crazy Labs will be consolidated from Q3’21/22 and onward. Mobile games rely less on new content being 

released, and the business model is thus less CAPEX-heavy and relies more on OPEX such as user acquisition (UA) 

spend. Mobile gaming is, therefore, more stable over a longer period than paid games which generates the bulk of 

the income during the release window. We expect mobile games to account for roughly 30% of revenues in 

2022/2023E.  

 

We view this as a strength as Embracer becomes less reliant on game releases. Quarters with a lower level of 

activity of new game releases (low-level of finalized game development) will still be able to deliver ample revenues 

through Embracers mobile segment (DECA and Easybrain). Therefore, increased diversification is not only achieved 

by adding more titles, but also by adding games within a segment with a different business model. 

33m DAUs 286m MAUs and total installs of over 200m in the quarter. These KPIs include Crazy Labs. The strong 

growth seems to continue in Q2’21/22 as Embracer commented that it has seen an improved projected ROAS 

(return on advertising spend) during Q2’21/22. 

 

Some criticism has been raised about Embracer’s bigger focus on mobile games. With approximately 25% of total 

sales coming from mobile games this is, of course, an important topic. In general, Redeye prefers the premium 

segment over the free-to-play segment due to the market dynamics and most often stronger long-term competitive 

advantages in premium IPs among many other things. However, the mobile games market is the fastest-growing 

segment and we believe it is relevant for Embracer to be a part of it. It also provides quite stable and reliable 

revenues which is a great complement to a pipeline and release schedule of paid games. Providing stable cash 

flows during periods of fewer releases. 

 

 

Eight acquisitions — increased diversification and strengthening its operating groups 
Many of the acquisitions were strategic acquisitions aimed to strengthen the different operating groups within 

Embracer.  

 

Vertigo Games strengthened its VR studio with the acquisition of Force Field, which was early entering the VR 

market, adding a lot of knowledge within VR development. With the acquisition of Crazy Labs, DECA Games will add 

a lot of hyper-casual revenues to DECA and a lot of UA scale and capabilities, on top of a lot of know-how about the 

mobile gaming industry. Mobile games will be a larger part of revenues following today’s acquisition and the earlier 

acquisition of Easybrain, as it will significantly boost DECA Games revenues.  

 

Coffee Stain acquired Easy Trigger and Ghost Ship Games. Ghost Ship Games is the developer of the highly 

successful and critically acclaimed Deep Rock Galactic, which Coffee Stain publishes. With the acquisition, 

Embracer becomes a full owner (previously 30%), which should positively impact profitability while it does not add 

any additional revenue. GSG is a quality game developer and has created a highly successful game with a relatively 

small team of 26 employees. Deep Rock Galactic has sold over 2m copies as of Jan 2021 and has over 310k MAU. 

The game has received very favorable reviews from critics and players alike.    

 

Before the acquisitions, coffee Stain published games for Easy Trigger and Ghost Ship Games, and we find that 

dynamic very interesting. The publishing business is a great way to find leads for further acquisitions. Publishers get 

a lot of data on sales and can create strong ties with the game developers. Really creating an optimal pipeline for 

acquiring companies. 
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Saber Interactive acquired Slipgate Ironworks and 3D Realms, two studios that have a great fit with Saber 

Interactive. Both studios have worked extensively on hardcore First-Person Shooters and have a long history, having 

worked on titles such as Duke Nukem, Shadow Warrior, and Ghostrunner. We deem it highly likely that Embracer will 

make a Duke Nukem game in the future since Embracer already owned the IP via Gearbox and now has acquired 

some of the talents that worked on the IP. 

 

Embracer also acquired Grimfrost, a leading high-quality Viking merchandise provider. At a quick glance, the 

acquisition may seem odd, but Lars Wingefors mentioned that Viking-themed merchandise is well suited for Viking-

themed games within the Embracer group. Physical merchandise is very popular among gamers, and it would not 

be far-fetched to expect some physical merchandise given the recent successes of Valheim and Tribes of Midgard. 

 

Crazy Labs is the largest acquisition by far 

Crazy Labs is a hyper-casual publisher which has amassed over 4.5bn downloads since inception, of which one bn 

in 2020. Crazy Labs has over 110m MAU, and its main target group is younger females. The company released 11 

new titles in 2020, of which 8 reached over 20m downloads within 12 months — showing that the company has a 

good know-how of the industry and its niche. It is able to achieve repeated successes consistently. We find it very 

interesting that Crazy Labs has shown growth in the LTM Jun 21 figures compared to 2020 figures which were 

inflated by COVID. This is especially true for casual and hyper-casual games. Crazy Labs increased revenue from 

USD72m in 2019 to USD122m in 2020, while the LTM in Q2’21 was USD153m. The majority of the growth was 

related to hyper-casual games. It is impressive considering that many peers within the mobile gaming industry have 

struggled with year-over-year comparables in 2021, although it was not clear how the sequential growth has been in 

Q2’21. We will keep a close eye on the development of Crazy Labs as its Embracer’s first foray into hyper-casual 

games. Crazy Labs will be consolidated from Q3’21/22 and onward. 

 

Investments in games bearing fruit 
Return on investment from total game sales in relation to finalized game development is increasing steadily on a 

rolling twelve-month basis (R12). This is due to the increased share of back catalog sales in relation to sales from 

newly released games. Revenues from mobile games will also increase the ROI from total games sales since 

mobile games aren’t as investment-heavy compared to paid games. This confirms the thesis that Embracer 

becomes less and less reliant on games releases going forward, as revenues from the mobile segment and the 

back-catalog will act as a strong backbone for the Company. 

 

Embracer Group: RTM ROI new releases and RTM ROI total games sales

Source: Redeye Research
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Finalized game development lags behind investment in intangibles, and there will be a big spike in finalized game 

development at the end of FY 21/22E (Q4’21/22E), as the fiscal year will be very back-end loaded. We estimate that 

Saints Row accounts for ~50% meaning at least SEK1000m of the finalized game development and it thus poses as 

a concentration risk. finalized game development in Q4’21/22 will amount to SEK 2,000-2,300m, compared to SEK 

2,875-3,325m (837) for the full year, up 270% from the previous year. The return on investment will be lower as its 

natural when releasing bigger and more costly titles. 

 

FCF and OCF show that the company is cash generative and should lay to rest the discussion regarding accounting 

standards and principles. Cash flows are accounting standard agnostic, and we can clearly see that Embracer is 

generating cash even when considering heavy investments into growth (new game projects).  

The growth in Operating Cash Flows suggests that Embracer could be even more profitable on an FCF level should 

it decide to scale back on its investments in future growth, but why should they, as long as the ROI is respectable.  

 

   

Upcoming releases too keep an eye on 
 

Saints Row 

The announcement trailer for Saints Row has amassed ~2 million views across different YouTube channels and 

was met with mostly negative reactions. Roughly ~70% of the votes are dislikes, but we believe it’s a vocal minority. 

The overwhelming majority of the complaints stem from the new cast of lead characters and the focus on diversity. 

We believe that this won't matter as long as the core gameplay and story are good. Of, course it would have been 

preferable if the reactions were overwhelmingly positive as this is the biggest game release in Embracer’s history. 

We believe that Saints Row accounts for roughly 50% of the finalized game development in Q4’21/22E, which 

means that the game will have to sell around 3 million copies according to our assumptions. As a comparison, one 

of its closest peers “Watch Dogs Legion” sold 1.9 million copies in three days in 2020. We believe some of the 

weakness in the stock recently is explained by the initial mediocre reception of the game. Saint Row is one of 

Embracer’s most valuable IPs and the game is the company’s biggest game investment yet. Recently shown 

gameplay show signs that the bad sentiment is beginning to turn more positive.  We believe the game has good 

chances to break even during 2022, many players are begging for a next-gen-like GTA and the strong reactions also 

show the power of this franchise.  

 

  

Embracer Group: Investment in intangibles and completed games (SEKm)

Source: Redeye Research
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Tiny Tina’s Wonderland 

On the other hand, the announcement trailer for Tiny Tina’s Wonderland was met with overwhelmingly positive 

reactions. The community seems to praise Gearbox for leaning heavily into the concept that was introduced in the 

DLC for Borderlands 2, Tiny Tina’s Assault on Dragon Keep. The DLC is widely regarded as the best Borderlands 

DLC. Tiny Tina’s Wonderland is basically the DLC made into a full game. Mixing core gameplay elements from 

Borderlands in a fantasy Dungeons & Dragons setting. We think the overall setting of the game will appeal to a 

broad audience. It will appeal to Borderlands players as the core gameplay mechanics and the looter shooter aspect 

is present, but it will also appeal to players who did not like the Borderlands setting but rather preferred a fantasy 

setting. The game is fully financed by 2K Games, but Gearbox will receive a healthy revenue share, we believe in the 

neighborhood of 35-50%. The games will therefore provide upside optionality without any downside. 

 

 

Financials 
Strong organic growth in Q1’21/22 

Embracer posted strong organic growth of 10% (15% pro forma) in Q1’21/22 as sales amounted to SEK 3,427m. 

Organic growth within the mobile segment amounted to 37% pro forma in a period with challenging comparables. 

Operational EBIT grew 79% y-o-y and amounted to SEK 1,271m. 

 

• Organic growth amounted to 10% (15% on a pro forma basis) on a constant currency basis. The mobile 

games segment's organic growth amounted to 37% pro forma. This is particularly impressive as peers 

seem to struggle to grow, and the comparables in the quarter were quite challenging. 

• Net sales amounted to SEK 3,427m (2,069), a growth of 66% y-o-y. 

• Operational EBIT grew 79% to SEK 1,271m (712). 

• Free cash flow amounted to SEK -260m (204). The negative cash flow was due to changes in working 

capital, which was negatively affected by seasonal variances and royalty payments in the quarter. 

• Mobile accounted for ~24% of games sales as Easybrain was consolidated in the quarter and had an 

impressive showing as sales amounted to SEK 576m. 

• UA spend amounted to SEK 289m, up from SEK 7m in the previous quarter. This is explained by the 

addition of Easybrain. UA as a percentage of mobile sales (DECA and Easybrain) amounted to 40%. 

• Total game development projects increased 44% to 180 (125). 

 

Free cash flow (FCF), excluding changes in working capital, grew 36% year-over-year and amounted to SEK 466m 

(342), despite Embracer investing heavily into game development at a record SEK 770m (457). Changes in working 

capital were negatively affected by seasonal variances in trade payables (SEK -372m) and payment of royalties 

(SEK -464m). 
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Financial forecast 

 

 

Q2’21/22: We see four notable releases during the quarter; 

 

Saber Interactive released Insurgency: Sandstorm on consoles a multiplayer first-person shooter. This game sold 

well on PC and we estimate it will do that on consoles as well, especially in the “Call of Duty” console-friendly US. 

The game however was released September 29, 2021, so only a few days' sales will be visible during this quarter. 

Saber also released World War Z: Aftermath. The game has shown somewhat poor sales indications and was not 

well received amongst players.  

 

Deep Silver released Hot Wheels Unleashed, a game that was well-received amongst players and critics. The game 

has also been very visible on digital sales platforms such as the Playstation Store. We see indications that the game 

has sold well and will likely sell well for some time, especially when the price point of the product is more attractive.  

 

The enormous indie hit Valheim had its first DLC released during the quarter. CCU (concurrent users) shows that 

the excitement over the new content was somewhat short-lived which results in quite conservative estimates from 

us regarding the revenue contribution from Coffee Stain.  

Full Fiscal Year 21/22: Embracer will likely release two AAA games at the end of this fiscal year namely Saints Row 

and a new Borderlands game called “Tiny Tina’s Wonderlands”.  

 

Saint Row will likely cost around SEK1200m including marketing costs. We believe the game will be profitable 

despite the mixed excitement over the new game, but it will be during the next fiscal year likely. The new 

Borderlands spinoff has a budget of around SEK 900-1100m but the game is fully financed by Take-Two Interactive. 

The game is set for a release a few days before the new fiscal year 22/23. We believe this game will generate major 

royalty income in 22/23 after Take-Two has recouped its investment. 

Mobile games will account for 27% of revenues in ‘21/22E on the back of strong expected results from the 

consolidation of Crazy Labs and Jufeng Studio, and steady revenue development from Easybrain.  

Detailed estimates Embracer Group

Period 20/21 Q1'21/22 Q2'21/22E Q3'21/22E Q4'21/22E 21/22E 22/23E

Net sales 9024 3427 3170 4551 6047 17195 20860

THQ Nordic 1789 669 390 510 760 2329

Deep Silver 2081 638 525 690 1840 3693

Coffee Stain 1183 191 150 230 305 876

Saber Interactive 1186 305 375 480 658 1818

Deca Games 210 146 160 593 630 1529

Gearbox - 437 465 470 485 1857

Easybrain - 576 610 624 631 2441

Games Subtotal 6448 2961 2675 3597 5309 14542 17549

Partner Publishing/Film 2576 466 495 954 738 2653 3311

CoS -3618 -813 -770 -1350 -2098 -5031 -6049

Gross profit 5406 2614 2400 3201 3949 12164 14811

Other income and OWC 1786 578 375 690 959 2602 3180

Other OPEX -1365 -792 -498 -1010 -1410 -3710 -4240

Staff cost -1842 -868 -847 -976 -1020 -3711 -3928

EBITDA 3985 1532 1430 1905 2478 7345 9823

Operational D&A -1114 -261 -320 -448 -776 -1805 -2530

Op. EBIT 2871 1271 1110 1457 1702 5540 7293

M&A related D&A -2394 -1796 -1900 -2019 -2019 -7734 -8014

EBIT 477 -524 -790 -562 -317 -2193 -721

Gross profit margin 60% 76% 76% 70% 65% 71% 71%

EBITDA margin 44% 45% 45% 42% 41% 43% 47%

Op. EBIT margin 32% 37% 35% 32% 28% 32% 35%

EBIT margin 5% -15% -25% -12% -5% -13% -3%

Source: Redeye Research
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Valuation 

Bear Case 97 SEK Base Case 155 SEK Bull Case 175 SEK 
CAGR of 14 (11%) during forecast 
period  Average Op. EBIT margin of 
22% (20%)  Terminal growth 2%  
Terminal Op. EBIT margin of 22% 
(25%)   

 

In our Bear-case, we have used 
much more conservative 
assumptions regarding the success 
of the larger upcoming releases. We 
also model a much slower growth 
long-term of new release revenue, 
as in this scenario the earlier 
disappointments makes the 
company more cautious of new 
larger projects.  

 

However, the catalog revenue 
continues to develop at a healthy 
pace. The lower assumed growth 
leads to less operational leverage, 
and we model a less aggressive 
margin uptake and that no real 
synergies between Koch Media, 
Saber, and THQ Nordic manifest. 

 

CAGR of 22% (19%) during forecast 
period  Average Op. EBIT margin of 
30 (28%)  Terminal growth 2%  
Terminal Op. EBIT margin of 26% 
(28%)   

 

In our Base-case scenario, we 
model that the investment in new 
releases continues at a high phase 
the coming years.   

 

We state that a quality company, in 
a growth industry, with highly 
capable management seldom 
trades at the cheap. Our valuation is 
only based on the organic 
development and do not factor in 
future acquisitions. But as the 
company has shown when done 
right they can create massive 
amount of value. 

 

CAGR of 23% (21%) during forecast 
period  Average Op. EBIT margin of 
33%  Terminal growth 2%  Terminal 
Op. EBIT margin of 28% (30%)   

 

In our Bull-case we assume a larger 
success for the upcoming major 
releases during 2018, 2019 and 
2020 the company then reinvest 
those cash flows into even greater 
projects, which also works out well.  

 

Our assumptions in the Bull-case 
regarding commercial success for 
the larger upcoming releases should 
not be seen as any “Blue-sky” 
scenario with overly positive 
estimates. 
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Peer Valuation 
We believe the recent sell-off in gaming stocks this year has depressed Embracer's valuation multiples to very 

attractive levels. Embracer trades at a ‘22/23E EV/EBITDA of ~8x and ‘22/23E EV/EBIT of ~10x, while the peer 

group trades at median multiples of ~12x and ~14x. We think the discount is unwarranted considering Embracer’s 

overall low-risk profile achieved through its highly diversified portfolio, both in terms of the number of games (180) 

in the pipeline and genres and segments (mobile, VR, and paid games, for example). The expected growth rate for 

Embracer is also much higher than the median as we expect Embracer to grow at a CAGR of 56% during 2020-

2023E while the median stands at 11%. The same could be said for the EBIT CAGR. At the same time, the EBIT 

margin is in-line with peers. 

 

 

Peer valuation

EV/Sales EV/EBITDA EV/EBIT Sales CAGR EBIT CAGR EBIT margin

Companies EV (MSEK) 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 2021 2022 2023 20-23E 20-23E 2021E 2022E 2023E

Premium games

Paradox 14 017 8.1 6.2 5.6 13.6 9.9 8.9 24.2 17.1 15.3 21% 25% 35% 33% 36%

Remedy 5 116 11.0 10.4 7.5 30.5 30.1 14.9 32.7 34.9 20.6 13% 29% 32% 34% 30%

Thunderful 4 253 1.3 1.3 1.2 10.5 9.0 8.0 14.2 12.0 10.6 na na 8% 9% 11%

Playway 6 606 10.6 9.0 8.3 14.4 12.5 12.5 14.5 12.6 12.5 31% 37% 71% 73% 72%

Perfect World 38 328 2.7 2.2 1.9 17.5 10.8 9.2 17.1 10.7 9.0 16% 23% 16% 16% 20%

11 bit 2 084 15.9 12.3 3.8 34.9 34.3 6.2 66.1 62.5 6.3 -1% -18% 48% 24% 20%

Frontier 12 443 7.5 6.2 5.8 19.5 16.1 14.7 33.9 27.5 26.0 33% 34% 22% 22% 22%

Team17 11 148 10.4 9.5 8.7 28.3 25.4 23.7 31.5 28.6 26.9 16% 16% 33% 33% 33%

Capcom 45 406 5.4 5.1 4.9 12.3 11.4 10.5 13.3 12.4 11.7 6% 21% 36% 40% 41%

CD Projekt 38 061 16.0 14.5 14.6 30.7 23.7 24.3 39.1 29.8 31.6 29% 44% 54% 41% 49%

Nintendo 335 054 2.6 2.7 2.9 7.6 7.9 8.5 7.5 7.6 8.2 1% 11% 36% 35% 36%

Konami 55 901 2.6 2.4 2.3 8.7 7.9 7.5 10.6 9.5 8.9 0% 29% 13% 24% 25%

Nintendo 335 054 2.6 2.7 2.9 7.6 7.9 8.5 7.5 7.6 8.2 1% 11% 36% 35% 36%

Activision 477 757 6.3 5.7 5.3 14.7 12.7 11.9 15.2 13.1 11.9 11% 22% 40% 42% 44%

Take-Two 157 586 5.3 4.5 3.7 25.0 18.0 14.8 28.4 19.5 15.4 6% 6% 27% 19% 23%

EA 333 945 5.2 4.9 4.5 14.8 13.6 12.4 16.4 14.9 13.2 10% 11% 34% 32% 33%

Ubisoft 62 700 2.7 2.4 2.2 5.8 4.9 4.4 15.1 12.5 10.9 18% 142% 21% 18% 19%

Bandai Namco 129 832 2.2 2.1 2.0 14.3 12.4 11.4 18.0 15.4 13.7 -1% 7% 11% 12% 14%

CD Projekt 38 061 16.0 14.5 14.6 30.7 23.7 24.3 39.1 29.8 31.6 29% 44% 54% 41% 49%

Square Enix 43 802 1.8 1.7 1.7 9.5 9.1 8.4 11.0 10.4 9.5 4% 14% 14% 16% 16%

Median 41 065 5.4 5.0 4.2 14.5 12.5 10.9 16.8 14.0 12.2 11% 22% 33% 32% 31%

Average 107 358 6.8 6.0 5.2 17.5 15.1 12.2 22.8 19.4 15.1 13% 27% 32% 30% 31%

Embracer 71 067 4.2 3.6 3.2 9.1 7.6 6.7 12.3 10.4 9.6 56% 88% 32% 34% 34%

Source: Factset & Redeye Research
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Redeye Rating and Background Definitions 
Company Quality 

Company Quality is based on a set of quality checks across three categories; PEOPLE, BUSINESS, FINANCE. These 

are the building blocks that enable a company to deliver sustained operational outperformance and attractive long-

term earnings growth. 

 

Each category is grouped into multiple sub-categories assessed by five checks. These are based on widely 

accepted and tested investment criteria and used by demonstrably successful investors and investment firms. Each 

sub-category may also include a complementary check that provides additional information to assist with 

investment decision-making. 

 

If a check is successful, it is assigned a score of one point; the total successful checks are added to give a score for 

each sub-category. The overall score for a category is the average of all sub-category scores, based on a scale that 

ranges from 0 to 5 rounded up to the nearest whole number. The overall score for each category is then used to 

generate the size of the bar in the Company Quality graphic. 

 

People 

At the end of the day, people drive profits. Not numbers. Understanding the motivations of people behind a business 

is a significant part of understanding the long-term drive of the company. It all comes down to doing business with 

people you trust, or at least avoiding dealing with people of questionable character. 

The People rating is based on quantitative scores in seven categories:  

• Passion, Execution, Capital Allocation, Communication, Compensation, Ownership, and Board. 

 

Business 

If you don’t understand the competitive environment and don’t have a clear sense of how the business will engage 

customers, create value and consistently deliver that value at a profit, you won’t succeed as an investor. Knowing 

the business model inside out will provide you some level of certainty and reduce the risk when you buy a stock. 

The Business rating is based on quantitative scores grouped into five sub-categories:  

• Business Scalability, Market Structure, Value Proposition, Economic Moat, and Operational Risks. 

 

Financials 

Investing is part art, part science. Financial ratios make up most of the science. Ratios are used to evaluate the 

financial soundness of a business. Also, these ratios are key factors that will impact a company’s financial 

performance and valuation. However, you only need a few to determine whether a company is financially strong or 

weak. 

The Financial rating is based on quantitative scores that are grouped into five separate categories:  

• Earnings Power, Profit Margin, Growth Rate, Financial Health, and Earnings Quality.
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Disclaimer 
Important information  
Redeye AB (“Redeye” or “the Company”) is a specialist financial advisory boutique that focuses on small and mid-cap growth companies in the Nordic 
region. We focus on the technology and life science sectors. We provide services within Corporate Broking, Corporate Finance, equity research and 
investor relations. Our strengths are our award-winning research department, experienced advisers, a unique investor network, and the powerful 
distribution channel redeye.se. Redeye was founded in 1999 and since 2007 has been subject to the supervision of the Swedish Financial 
Supervisory Authority. 
Redeye is licensed to; receive and transmit orders in financial instruments, provide investment advice to clients regarding financial instruments, 
prepare and disseminate financial analyses/recommendations for trading in financial instruments, execute orders in financial instruments on behalf 
of clients, place financial instruments without position taking, provide corporate advice and services within mergers and acquisition, provide services 
in conjunction with the provision of guarantees regarding financial instruments and to operate as a Certified Advisory business (ancillary 
authorization). 
 
Limitation of liability  
This document was prepared for information purposes for general distribution and is not intended to be advisory. The information contained in this 
analysis is based on sources deemed reliable by Redeye. However, Redeye cannot guarantee the accuracy of the information. The forward-looking 
information in the analysis is based on subjective assessments about the future, which constitutes a factor of uncertainty. Redeye cannot guarantee 
that forecasts and forward-looking statements will materialize. Investors shall conduct all investment decisions independently. This analysis is 
intended to be one of a number of tools that can be used in making an investment decision. All investors are therefore encouraged to supplement 
this information with additional relevant data and to consult a financial advisor prior to an investment decision. Accordingly, Redeye accepts no 
liability for any loss or damage resulting from the use of this analysis. 
 
Potential conflict of interest  
Redeye’s research department is regulated by operational and administrative rules established to avoid conflicts of interest and to ensure the 
objectivity and independence of its analysts. The following applies: 

• For companies that are the subject of Redeye’s research analysis, the applicable rules include those established by the Swedish Financial 
Supervisory Authority pertaining to investment recommendations and the handling of conflicts of interest. Furthermore, Redeye employees 
are not allowed to trade in financial instruments of the company in question, from the date Redeye publishes its analysis plus one trading 
day after this date. 

• An analyst may not engage in corporate finance transactions without the express approval of management and may not receive any 
remuneration directly linked to such transactions. 

• Redeye may carry out an analysis upon commission or in exchange for payment from the company that is the subject of the analysis, or 
from an underwriting institution in conjunction with a merger and acquisition (M&A) deal, new share issue or a public listing. Readers of 
these reports should assume that Redeye may have received or will receive remuneration from the company/companies cited in the report 
for the performance of financial advisory services. Such remuneration is of a predetermined amount and is not dependent on the content of 
the analysis.  

 
Redeye’s research coverage 
Redeye’s research analyses consist of case-based analyses, which imply that the frequency of the analytical reports may vary over time. Unless 
otherwise expressly stated in the report, the analysis is updated when considered necessary by the research department, for example in the event of 
significant changes in market conditions or events related to the issuer/the financial instrument. 
 
Recommendation structure 
Redeye does not issue any investment recommendations for fundamental analysis. However, Redeye has developed a proprietary analysis and rating 
model, Redeye Rating, in which each company is analyzed and evaluated. This analysis aims to provide an independent assessment of the company 
in question, its opportunities, risks, etc. The purpose is to provide an objective and professional set of data for owners and investors to use in their 
decision-making.  
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Duplication and distribution 
This document may not be duplicated, reproduced or copied for purposes other than personal use. The document may not be distributed to physical 
or legal entities that are citizens of or domiciled in any country in which such distribution is prohibited according to applicable laws or other 
regulations. 
Copyright Redeye AB. 
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CONFLICT OF INTERESTS 

Tomas Otterbeck owns shares in the company : Yes 
Danesh Zare owns shares in the company : Yes 
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